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DRAFT MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF TOTNES TOWN COUNCIL
MONDAY 3rd JULY 2017 AT THE GUILDHALL TOTNES

Present: Councillors R Adams (Chair), Paine, Westacott MBE, M Adams, Whitty, Simms, Sermon, Vint, Hodgson, Piper, Elliot-Smith, Barker and Sweett.

Apologies: Councillors Cohen, Hendriksen, and Hart-Williams.
In Attendance: Catherine Marlton (Town Clerk), Christina Bewley (Deputy Clerk), Peter Bethel (Town Sergeant), District Councillor Green, District Councillor Birch, Soundart Radio, 1 member of the press and 3 members of the public.

	No
	Subject
	Comments

	1
	To receive apologies.  
	Apologies were given by Councillors Cohen, Hendriksen and Hart-Williams.

It was RESOLVED to accept the apologies. 

	2
	The Mayor will request confirmation that all Members have made any amendments necessary to their Declaration of Interests, if appropriate. 
	There were no amendments.

	3
	The Council will adjourn for the following items:

Public Question Time:   A period of 15 minutes will be allowed for members of the public to ask questions or make comment regarding the work of the Council or other items that affect Totnes. 

Police Report if submitted

Reports from County and District Councillors

The Council will convene. 


	A member of the public spoke about the need for a public spaces exclusion order, and the issue of beggars and drug dealers in the town.

A member of the public raised his concerns over rubbish in the Leat, the need for action to stop seagulls being a nuisance, dealing with the homeless, and the problem of graffiti in the town.

A member of the public advised that the panels taken for restoration from the Guildhall are now back, and that the front of the Museum has been repainted but the traffic through the town was a problem whilst carrying out this work.

None.
Cllr Green gave a brief summary of his written report. The issue of charging for all events was discussed and it was agreed that Totnes Town Council objects to the mandatory charging of a fee for all events. Cllr Green advised that there were two consultation exercises carried out prior to the approval of changes and that it will now go to the Executive of SHDC for final approval. Cllr Birch explained that it is an increase in fee not a new fee, and that a charge will only be made for closure of a carpark due to an event if all other car parks are full.

Cllr Birch gave a brief summary of his written report. He confirmed that a proposal for no car parking charges for charitable events will be going to Full Council. With regards to the charging for events, this was discretionary for charitable events but will now be mandatory. He suggested that locality funding could be used to cover the fees. It was RESOLVED that the Clerk would write a letter to SHDC expressing the Council’s concern over this matter.
Cllr Vint reported that the Recycling & Waste working group are carrying out a review. The Council need to provide their opinion on the Public Spaces Exclusion order and that the People Committee should look at this. Cllr Simms explained that the exclusion order does not mean a ban but gives the Police extra powers. The proposed merger of SHDC and West Devon Council was discussed. Cllr Vint explained that there is already some shared working in place and therefore savings could only be made by equalising council tax. Cllr Vint has looked into fire safety in Council residential properties in light of the Grenfell Fire disaster.
Cllr Hodgson handed out her written report and apologised for it being late. She gave a brief summary of the report. The sale of Parkers Barn has not gone through yet due to issues with flooding and Cllr Hodgson would like the Council to support her suggestion that SHDC buy it to develop for social housing. It was RESOLVED that the Clerk would send a letter giving the Council’s support for this idea. Cllr Hodgson also wants the Council’s support for Donkey Bikes, a bike hiring scheme, being proposed for the town.


	4
	To approve and sign the Minutes of the following Meetings :

a. Full Council -  5th June 2017

b. Place Committee – 8th June 2017

c. Operations Committee – 19th June 2017

d. Personnel Committee – 21st June 2017 (CONFIDENTIAL)

e. People Committee – 22nd June 2017


	It was RESOLVED to approve and sign the Minutes of the following meetings:

a. Full Council -  5th June 2017

b. Place Committee – 8th June 2017

c. Operations Committee – 19th June 2017
d. DISCUSSED IN PART 2
e. People Committee – 22nd June 2017



	5
	To discuss matters arising and consider committee recommendations (Please note confidential recommendations can be agreed but any discussion must be held in Part 2):

a. Full Council -  5th June 2017

b. Place Committee – 8th June 2017

c. Operations Committee – 19th June 2017

d. Personnel Committee – 21st June 2017 (CONFIDENTIAL)

e. People Committee – 22nd June 2017

f. Place Committee – 8th June 2017

g. Operations Committee – 19th June 2017

h. Personnel Committee – 21st June 2017 (CONFIDENTIAL)

People Committee – 22nd June 2017
	The following matters arose:

Full Council – 5th June 2017

Cllr Hodgson sent her apologies.
Operations Committee – 19th June 2017

Item 4 – It was RESOLVED to accept the Recommendation.
People Committee – 22nd June 2017

Item 2 – The issue was discussed and it was RESOLVED that the Clerk would investigate the issue further.

Item 5 – The issue was discussed and it was RESOLVED to accept the Recommendation.

Item 9 – The proposal was discussed and it was RESOLVED to accept the Recommendation.

Item 10 - It was RESOLVED to accept the Recommendation.

Item 11 – The recommendations was amended to state that the Red Ensign will be flown at St Mary’s Church and the Rainbow flag at the Civic Hall. It was RESOLVED to accept the amended Recommendation.

Item 13 - It was RESOLVED to accept the Recommendation.



	6
	To elect a Recess Committee of the Mayor and Committee Chairmen which will have delegated authority to deal with any matters which may arise during August when the Council is in recess. Any such decisions will be reported to the Council in September.


	It was RESOLVED to accept the Recommendation.

	7
	To consider and prioritise the action plan of the Visit Totnes Marketing Strategy


	Cllr Whitty raised concerns that heritage is mentioned in the report but is not included in the action plan. Cllr Westacott felt the action plan should be fully costed before it is prioritised.
The Clerk suggested that a working group is established to prioritise the action plan. This was AGREED.
Cllrs Elliot-Smith, Hodgson, R Adams, Westacott, Whitty, Simms and Barker volunteered to form the working group.



	8
	To note the Traffic and Transport Forum Notes


	Cllr Hodgson asked why we cannot have more up-to-date minutes. Cllr Birch agreed to send draft minutes of the latest meeting to Place Committee as soon as they are typed up.
Concerns were raised about whether decisions should be approved by the Council before they are acted upon. Cllr Birch and Cllr Whitty explained that the forum is an advisory body to a number of organisations, not just Totnes Town Council, and therefore acts in its own right. The Council’s name is not used by the forum when sending letters. 

Cllr Hodgson suggested that a disclaimer is included if any e-mails sent by the Forum identifies them as an advisory body to the Council. As the Forum’s minutes are reviewed by the Places Committee, receiving the minutes sooner would mean they reach the Full Council quicker and this would allow a prompt response to any decisions if considered necessary.


	9
	To receive feedback on the Mayors and Chairs meeting with South Hams District Council held on 21st June 2017
	The Clerk gave feedback on the meeting:
The proposed merger of SHDC with West Devon will result in a significant increase in council tax for South Hams. However, SHDC is not sustainable over the next 5 years and a consultation will be needed. The headquarters are likely to be near Plymouth if the merger goes ahead. There should be no cuts in services while the consultation process takes place. The Council is encourage to invite SHDC to events. The new Locality manager is a good link for resolving any issues we have.
The s106 report with the Overview and Scrutiny agenda identifies funding but we need to find out how to get the funding. Cllrs are encouraged to read the report.

The issue of dirty streets was raised and the Clerk is going to arrange a meeting to discuss devolution of assets and services. This option would allow us to access funding to deal with matters ourselves.

Cllr Whitty advised that the use of the s106 money could be identified at the beginning of the planning process. The Council needs to establish a plan for using the money.

Cllr Westacott raised the issue that money from the Bridgetown Development should be used on facilities in Bridgetown. Cllr Whitty said that the funding should be used for facilities for the whole of Totnes which would benefit Bridgetown residents as well as the rest of the town.



	10
	To adopt the revised Social Media and Communications Policy 

	It was RESOLVED to adopt the Policy.

	11
	To consider forming a partnership with Caring Town on Safeguarding Young People in the Community
	The Clerk reported on a meeting held with Carol Whitty and Cllr Hodgson where it was suggested a representative from the Council should attend the meetings regularly. 
Cllrs Westacott and Sweett agreed to go in their role as link Councillors for young people.

A request for free use of the Civic hall by Caring Town was made at the meeting and they were referred to the subsidy grant available from the Paige Adams Trust.
Cllr Hodgson suggested the Council work ‘in association’ with Caring Town rather than ‘in partnership’ with them.

It was RESOLVED that the Council would work in association with Caring Town on Safeguarding Young People in the Community.



	12
	To receive an update on the Neighbourhood Planning process 
	The Clerk gave a verbal update. Cllrs are encourage to go to the Neighbourhood Planning meetings.
The Neighbourhood Planning Co-ordinator is aware that there is no further budget available after the current allocation.

Cllr Paine requested that the plan is tabled for review.

The Clerk offered to invite the Neighbourhood Plan Co-ordinator in for a meeting with Councillors to give a presentation on the progress so far. This was AGREED.



	13
	To note the Arts Working Group notes from 14th June 2017
	Noted.
The proposal for additional copies of the Cultural Plan and a launch event would have to be funded out of the £3000 budget allocated for an end of year community based project. Cllr would need to approve this amendment to the use of funds.
It was RESOLVED to allow the amendment to the use of funds.



	
	The Council will be asked to RESOLVE to exclude the press and public “by reason of the confidential nature of the business” to be discussed and in accordance with the Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960.
	This was RESOLVED.


	13
	To discuss and matters arising or recommendations from CONFIDENTIAL minutes.

	The confidential minutes were discussed it was RESOLVED to approve and sign the Minutes and agree the recommendations of the following meetings:

· Personnel Committee – 21st June 2017 (CONFIDENTIAL)



	14
	To confirm future dates:

· Monday 31st July 2017 at 5pm Paige Adams Trust Meeting to agree the grant applications. Followed by a meeting of all Councillors to agree Grant applications to the Civic Hall subsidy fund.

· August – Recess Committee on Thursday 17th August at 10am (IF REQUIRED)

· Full Council on Monday 4th September at 7pm in the Guildhall


	These were noted and the meeting ended at 9.30pm.


Christina Bewley
Deputy Clerk










